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I think it’s high time the media stopped referring to Barack
Obama as a constitutional scholar. Judging by the contempt he
has displayed towards our most sacred document, he is better
described as a constitutional scowler. I am probably being
overly generous, but I think a case can be made that over the
past six years, Obama has ignored or acted in violation of at
least eight Amendments, the first, second, fourth, sixth,
seventh, tenth, fourteenth and fifteenth.
The reason I spend so much time denigrating liberals isn’t
simply because it’s so much fun, but because I sincerely
believe they are working overtime to destroy America. To
maintain a polite silence in the face of it is my idea of
moral cowardice.
For instance, Obama and his hand maidens in Congress have long
maintained that Gitmo must be shuttered because it is used as
a recruiting tool by Islamic terrorists, although they
themselves refrain from referring to our existential enemies
in such clear terms. However, they didn’t hesitate when it
came to releasing a partisan report that tarred the CIA. One
may agree or disagree with what the CIA did in defense of the
country, but both sides acknowledge that the techniques ceased
five years ago.
Therefore, the report will have little or no effect aside from
leading to countless hours of handwringing by the selfrighteous likes of John McCain, Juan Williams and George Will,
and endangering the lives of those engaged in intelligence
gathering on behalf of our nation.
It seems that Sen. Feinstein was deeply troubled that the CIA

apparently spied on her Senate intelligence committee, and
determined it was a violation of the separation of powers.
Inasmuch as she and her liberal colleagues then went on to
release a damning report on the Agency, one can see that the
CIA had good reason to fear and distrust the committee. That
was especially so when we learned that the senators never
bothered interviewing anyone connected either in the past or
currently to the Agency.
However, when, in clear violation of his enumerated powers,
Obama legislates with his pen and his phone from the Oval
Office, the sanctimonious Mrs. Feinstein doesn’t utter a
single word in defense of the Constitution she has sworn to
defend and protect.
I keep hearing that America longs for a Congress that works in
a bi-partisanship fashion, but I don’t believe it. Liberals
have no desire to see Democrats compromising with Republicans,
and conservatives certainly have no wish to see Republicans
compromising with Democrats. As I see it, the only people who
call for bi-partisanship are the know-nothings who have so
little understanding of the major issues that they think that
it is only mulishness that keeps members of the two parties
from joining hands and singing a few choruses of “Kumbaya.”
When one party is convinced that the federal government should
control everything from education and health care to the
environment and the economy, and the other party thinks the
single greatest threat to our freedom and liberty is that very
same central government, which is basically that which existed
with such disastrous results in the Soviet Union, bipartisanship is merely another word for treason.
In other news, the liberal media is beside itself over an
alleged epidemic of rape taking place on college campuses.
They keep referring to a poll that suggested that one in five
coeds is sexually assaulted. What they don’t do is make it
clear that the poll, which only had a 40% participation rate,

was limited to two campuses and included such “assaults” as
compliments, ogling and kissing.
I’m not going to suggest it’s not possible that under certain
circumstances, all of these things can be mildly distasteful —
although I must confess I’ve never felt personally assaulted
by a compliment — but they hardly constitute rape, and by
including them, the feminists trivialize a despicable crime
that, frankly, I would make a capital offense.
Far from supporting the poll that indicated 20% of coeds are
being raped, government statistics claim the rate is about
.6%, which translates to six coeds in a thousand being
victimized by campus rapists, not 200!
In news from the Orient, I have heard that most of the
prescription drugs we use in America are being produced in
China. Keep in mind those clodhoppers can’t even manufacture
non-toxic dog food. Knowing they’re probably responsible for
my rheumatoid arthritis pills is enough to make my blood run
cold. Still, I think I’d prefer to suffer from terminally
chilly blood than have to trust a product made in China to
warm it up.
On the other hand, I owe North Korea a shout-out for hacking
the computers at Sony Pictures. Otherwise, I’d never know that
in an ill-advised email, a well-known producer called Angelina
Jolie not only a mediocre actress, which I already knew, but a
spoiled brat, which I merely suspected.
I also found out that even those Hollywood elitists who line
up to attend Obama’s $35,000 fund-raisers can’t resist making
racist jokes about him when they think nobody’s around.
In exchange for my tax dollars, that’s the sort of stuff I
want to hear from the government snoops at the National
Security Agency. I mean it’s bad enough I have to depend on
the damn Chinese to fill my prescriptions without also having
to rely on that schmuck Kim Jong-un for my Hollywood gossip.

Kim Jong-Un, Movie Critic
I’ve had some bad months in my life, but none has been quite
as gruesome as the one that Sony just endured. First, there
was the leak of those embarrassing emails in which uberproducer Scott Rudin trashed Angelina Jolie, and Sony head Amy
Pascal made racist comments about Obama’s taste in movies. Ms.
Pascal made it even worse by then going to Al Sharpton,
begging him for dispensation. Frankly, I’d fire her for that
alone.
If Rudin and Pascal have one reason to envy me, it’s that I
can never be embarrassed by leaked emails. You see, whenever I
have a politically incorrect thought to share, I don’t waste
it in an email; I work it into an article.
Anyway, as bad as the leaks were, the studio made things worse
when it backed down in the face of North Korean threats. I
guess Sony was afraid that Kim Jong-un was going to have his
pal Dennis Rodman set off stink bombs if “The Interview” was
released. Frankly, judging by earlier Seth Rogen comedies, I’m
sure this one didn’t need any help when it came to stinking up
movie houses.
For weeks on end, every news report claimed that North Korea
was allegedly behind the hacking. Allegedly? I kept wondering
who the other suspects might be. Who else might object to the
chubby guy with the bad haircut being humiliated on the
world’s movie screens? Luxembourg? Monaco? The Vatican? The
word, itself, has become something of a joke. Simply because
nobody has stood up, like on an old “Perry Mason” episode, and
confessed in open court, doesn’t automatically turn the
perfectly obvious into the alleged.
Considering how little it took to make Sony chicken out, we

shouldn’t expect to see a comedy in which the Ayatollah
Khomeini mistakenly eats a ham sandwich, thus damning his soul
to the eternal flames any time soon.
Still, if I have to choose between an administration run by
either Amy Pascal or Barack Obama, I’ll take Amy. As dumb as
she may be, I doubt if she would explain reopening diplomatic
relations with Cuba by saying that “If you keep doing the same
thing for 50 years and not getting anywhere, it’s time to try
something new.” After all, if Truman, Eisenhower, Kennedy,
Johnson, Nixon, Carter, Reagan and Bush, hadn’t realized that
there should never be a time table when it comes to doing the
right thing, the Soviet Union might have won the Cold War.
When asked if this détente meant that Raul Castro might soon
be visiting the Obamas, Liar-in-Chief Josh Earnest didn’t say
yes and he didn’t say no. Instead, he said that Castro
wouldn’t be the first Communist leader who has ever set foot
in the White House. And, so far as I know, he wasn’t referring
to Barack Obama.
In other Washington news, the Pentagon has decided that simply
because someone is a member of the Taliban doesn’t mean he’s
an enemy of ours. Heck, no. Not when the EU decides that Hamas
isn’t even a terrorist organization. And not when you have
Obama rushing to the financial aid of a dictatorship in Cuba
that is barely hanging on because its two major sponsors,
Russia and Venezuela, are suffering the effects of freefalling
oil prices.
Speaking of boneheads, the one person who agrees with the EU
when it comes to Hamas is our own Jimmy Carter, who followed
up four disastrous years in the White House by spending the
next 34 years reminding us of the debt the nation owes Ronald
Reagan for giving the sanctimonious creep his walking papers.
It seems that once, when asked why he believed Hamas was a
group dedicated to peace even though its charter calls for

wiping Israel off the face of the earth, Carter replied that
when he met with its leaders, he gave them DVDs that featured
pacifists like Martin Luther King and Mahatma Gandhi, and they
thanked him. I guess when you’re an anti-Semite with the
brains of a mashed potato, it doesn’t take much to persuade
you that the killers of babies and rabbis are the good guys.
It also doesn’t hurt when most of the money donated to build
your presidential library was contributed by Arabs and
Muslims, grateful that a former U.S. president would condemn
Israel as an apartheid state, while turning a blind eye to
those dedicated to murdering Christians as well as Jews.
As for Gandhi the pacifist, let the record show that he hated
African blacks, was an anti-Semite and, for good measure,
chose not to take sides when it came to World War II. Respect
him if you like, but where I come from it takes more than
wearing an adult diaper to prove you’re one of God’s nobler
creatures.
Finally, I should let you know that I have received several
emails from people affiliated with the Wounded Warrior
Project. They claim that I slandered the enterprise when I
shared a report that indicated that they misspent a sizable
portion of the charitable contributions they receive on things
other than wounded warriors.
If the report I quoted didn’t have the numbers right, I
sincerely apologize. But even the new set of numbers didn’t
really change my overall opinion. I should explain that,
except for the Salvation Army, I don’t entirely trust big name
charities. I’m not saying they’re dishonest. What I am
suggesting is that once an organization is taking in well over
a hundred million dollars a year, you’ll inevitably find that
it’s spending a huge amount on inflated salaries, travel,
promotion and general overhead. I’m not claiming that anyone
is fiddling with the funds. It just strikes me that donating
to major charities is a lot like sending tax dollars to the

federal government and expecting the money to be spent
prudently.
Perhaps I’m naïve, but it seems to me that, like the Salvation
Army, which relies mainly on volunteers, the Wounded Warrior
Project could call on millions of older Americans, especially
patriotic veterans, to volunteer to do a lot of the heavy
lifting. It seems to me that would save millions of dollars
that could then be spent exactly the way the donors intended,
to serve the needs of those brave Americans who sacrificed so
much on our behalf.
And now it’s time for one last poll before the end of the
year. I would like to know which Fox News personality, be it a
host or a regular contributor, is your favorite and who is
your least favorite. Please send the two names to me as soon
as possible at BurtPrelutsky@aol.com.
Burt’s Webcast is every Wednesday at Noon Pacific Time.
Tune in at K4HD.com His Call-in Number is: (818) 570-5443
©2014 Burt Prelutsky. Comments? Write BurtPrelutsky@aol.com.

“Poverty: Another War We’ve
Lost” and “Minimum Wage &
Minority Rights”
Because this is the 50th anniversary of Lyndon Johnson’s
declaring war on poverty, there has been a lot of attention
paid to the problem that I’m betting will somehow survive even
longer than cockroaches and Twinkies.

Over the past half century, more than $20 trillion has been
squandered on various programs intended to magically bring
those who refuse to be educated, to refrain from using drugs
or waiting until marriage to have children, into the middle
class. Like all federal programs initiated by liberals, it
demands nothing of recipients but that they refuse to change
their ways.
The upshot of all these programs is that whereas there were 36
million people living below the poverty line in 1964, today
there are 47 million. The Democrats would have you believe
that the soaring of the illegitimate birth rate from seven
percent in 1964 to 40% today is nothing more than a
coincidence.
The benefit to the Democrats is that at no cost to the DNC,
they ensure themselves of at least 25% of the votes anytime an
election rolls around.
That is also the reason that the Democrats are so heavily
invested in raising the minimum wage and extending
unemployment benefits. Dependent voters are dependable voters.
That’s why Obama and Harry Reid actually insist that
unemployment insurance creates jobs. But they don’t bother
explaining why, that being the case, after five years, anyone
is still jobless. They also don’t explain why they are pushing
for a mere three month extension of unemployment payments. Why
not three years? Why not 30 years if it’s such an enormous
boon for the economy?
Liberals insist that adding people to the dole is an act of
kindness. If so, they’re killing America, especially the
vanishing middle class, with kindness.
The reason, I believe, that democracy is so irrational is that
it empowers the irrational, the illiterate, the slothful and
the greedy.
Speaking of which, after sending Barack and the kids,

presumably her nearest and dearest, home from Hawaii, with
whom was Michelle sticking around to celebrate her fiftieth
birthday? And for a president more concerned with optics than
reality, did it ever occur to Obama that blowing a million of
our tax dollars so that the missus could extend a two-week
vacation for herself and her team of Secret Service agents
looks like the sort of boorish behavior one might have
expected of King Louis XVI and Marie Antoinette?
Obama, who makes a habit of spitting in America’s eye,
recently selected Debo Adegbile to head up the Civil Rights
Division of the Justice Department. Up to now, Adegbile’s
major claim to fame was that he represented notorious cop
killer Mumia Abu-Jamal. A question that inevitably pops to
mind is whether Obama’s proclivity for appointing people with
Islamic names to positions in his administration comes
naturally or if he goes out of his way for no other reason
than to piss us off.
Once again, we’re hearing from certain quarters that college
athletes should be paid to play football and basketball. I
guess in their constant search for the downtrodden, some
knuckleheads don’t mind making absolute fools of themselves.
Are they totally unaware of the fact that college athletes are
already getting a free ride and their choice of coeds, whereas
those who are trying to become doctors and lawyers are forced
to run up thousands of dollars of debt in student loans?
What’s more, the athletes spend their four years being
coached, housed and fed, while getting the opportunity to
audition for the teams waiting to make them millionaires for
no better reason than their ability to throw passes, shoot
baskets or muscle other 300-pound behemoths around a field.
I know there was a time when Americans were forbidden from
visiting certain nations. Apparently that is no longer the
case. Still, how is it that Dennis (The Worm) Rodman is
apparently free to fly off every other weekend to play

footsies with North Korea’s Kim Jong-un? Is Jane Fonda his
travel agent?
The truth is I have no real objection to Rodman’s going
wherever he likes, whenever he likes. But why on earth do we
keep letting the jackass back in?
“Minimum Wage & Minority Rights”
The big brouhaha that ensued after “Duck Dynasty” patriarch
Paul Robertson shared his biblical-based opinion of sodomites
ended as I assumed it would. After first bending to objections
from the homosexual community and suspending Mr. Robertson,
the A&E network quickly reversed itself when some grown-up at
corporate headquarters must have said, “Are you guys all
insane? Robertson’s TV show is the only thing that’s keeping
the lights on around here.”
I’m not saying that homosexuals or any other minority group
shouldn’t have every right to make its feelings known. I’m
only suggesting it doesn’t entitle them to having the final
say.
I know that’s not the politically correct attitude to have
these days when we’re all expected to stop in our tracks and
make a U-turn simply because someone who happens to be black
or gay, Hispanic or Jewish, starts whining about having his
feelings bruised. But when you get right down to it, political
correctness is really just a silly term that was invented in
order to dignify cowardice and dishonesty.
The best news to emerge from the contretemps is that
apparently Jesse Jackson had demanded a meeting with the
executives at A&E – and miracle of miracles — he was snubbed.
Perhaps other corporations will take the hint and quit paying
extortion to the despicable old thug.
In a related matter, comedian Steve Martin wound up getting
hammered because of a joke he tweeted when asked: “Is this how

you spell lasonia?” He replied, “It depends. Are you in an
African-American neighborhood or at an Italian restaurant?”
In his attempt to quell the ensuing outrage, he went on to
tweet, “I knew of the name Lasonia spelled with a capital, but
I just thought it was amusing to point out it sounded like
‘lasagna.’”
For one thing, I figured Martin had established his liberal
credentials by using “African-American” where we lesser
mortals would have gone with “black.” But are we supposed to
ignore the fact that it wasn’t that long ago that black
politicians and elite academicians were promoting Ebonics as
an authentic and legitimate dialect? Or maybe we’re expected
to pretend we haven’t noticed that blacks have begun sticking
their newborns with names heretofore unknown anywhere in the
universe.
Speaking of which, here in L.A., you often come across cheesy
apartment buildings with names like RaSar or MaReb, indicating
that a married couple whose names happen to be Ralph and Sarah
or Marvin and Rebecca own the joint. But I think SeaTac, WA, a
combination of Seattle and Tacoma, is the only city that ever
came by its name in a similar manner. At least I hope so.
But SeaTac has now achieved distinction in a whole new way. It
is now the first city in the nation that has established $15an-hour as its minimum wage. It didn’t take long for the
owners of local hotels, restaurants and car rental agencies,
to announce they’ll be firing large numbers of employees. One
hotel owner, who already has three hotels in town, announced
he has canceled plans to open a fourth.
That didn’t prevent Kshama Sawant, a newly elected city
councilwoman, from announcing, “There may be a few jobs lost,
but it’s a good thing.”
Even if she hadn’t run as a socialist, you would have guessed
as much. It is equally obvious that she and her fellow council

members are people who, like the folks in the Obama
administration, have never had to meet a company payroll.
Moreover, I insist that Ms. Sawant and her colleagues are a
bunch of cheap bastards. Since we know it’s not their money
they’re tossing around, why didn’t they raise the minimum wage
to $50-an-hour? I know I personally would feel a lot better
about myself if I lost a $50-an-hour job than one that paid a
paltry $15.
What these progressive dimwits never seem to grasp is that
when you force employers to pay unskilled workers far more
than they’re actually worth, they move their businesses if
they can or shut their doors if they can’t. Then, as night
follows day, you lose your tax base, and, voila, you get to be
the next Detroit.
The NY Times, which doesn’t mind embarrassing itself any more
than Bill Maher, Chris Matthews and Miley Cyrus, seem to, ran
a front page story that insisted that al-Qaeda had nothing to
do with the Benghazi massacre. In what was obviously a clumsy
attempt to protect Obama and Mrs. Clinton from the fallout,
the paper not only ignored real-time film of the attack but
eyewitness testimony to Congress. The Old Gray Lady even went
so far as to parrot Susan Rice’s lies that the attack was a
spontaneous response to that silly video nobody had even seen.
It is extraordinary the length to which liberals will go when
it comes to turning a blind eye on innocent corpses, whether
it be in Chappaquiddick, Massachusetts, or Benghazi, Libya.
Also, it strikes me as high time the media quit trying to
determine whether one group of jihadist creeps committed
specific crimes against humanity or whether it was merely an
affiliate. Maybe an Arab mother could tell the difference
between Al-Qaeda, Hamas, Hezbollah, the Muslim Brotherhood and
the Taliban, but I fail to see, in the immortal words of
Hillary Clinton, what difference it really makes. It is a

viper with a hundred million heads and they all need chopping
off.
In yet another attempt to get us all talking about something
besides the mess Obama has made of our health care system, the
Democrats are now crying “Foul!” over the Republicans’ refusal
to continue extending unemployment benefits.
Only a liberal could convince himself that two years isn’t
more than enough time to either find a job or learn a new
skill. But, then, Democrats have long contended that Welfare
Recipient and Permanently Unemployed are legitimate careers.
Finally, the Hippocratic Oath requires all doctors to swear to
“First, do no harm.” I would say that’s a vow that Obama and
every other Democrat who foisted the Affordable Care Act on us
should have made.
But perhaps I’m just being naive. After all, those schmucks
already swore to abide by the Constitution, and we’ve all seen
how that’s worked out.
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